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HERBERT BARRY III

Interviewed by Thomas A. Ban

Acapulco, Mexico, December 12, 1999

TB: We are at the 48th   annual meeting of the American College of Neuropsychopharmacology in Acapulco, Mexico. It is December 12, 1999. I will be interviewing Dr. Herbert Barry III.(  I am Thomas Ban. Let’s start from the very beginning. Could you tell us where you are from and something about your education and early interests?

HB: I’m Herbert Barry III, Tom. I trust that for you, I’m Herb rather than Herbert Barry III. I have been told that my parents both grew up in the New York area and that I was born in Doctor’s Hospital in New York. They moved to Cambridge, Massachusetts before I was born. My maternal grandparents wanted me to be born in New York City. I grew up in Cambridge, Massachusetts for the first sixteen years, when my family moved to Brookline, Massachusetts. I went to college, undergraduate, at Harvard in Cambridge, Massachusetts. My father, all three uncles, and one of my grandfathers also had graduated from there, so it was a family tradition. I went to graduate school in psychology at Yale, where I got my PhD. degree in 1957. I continued at Yale as a post-doctoral research fellow and then as a junior faculty member, doing full time research, sponsored by Professor Neal E. Miller. My first job elsewhere, in 1961, was at the University of Connecticut in Storrs. In 1963 I moved to the University of Pittsburgh, Department of Pharmacology School of Pharmacy. This was my first residence outside of New England. I have been in Pittsburgh ever since at the School of Pharmacy.

TB: How did you decide to enter psychology and get involved in psychopharmacology?

HB: It was quite an individual influence. My major in graduate school was experimental psychology and, essentially, it was what we called “rat running”, using laboratory rats as models to test learning, memory and behavior, applicable to humans. My PhD dissertation was entitled "Effects of Strength of Drive on Learning and on Extinction".
TB: So your PhD was in experimental psychology.

HB: My dissertation tested a rather simple situation. The rats ran down a straight alley to get a food pellet. I measured the duration it took them, to the nearest hundredth of a second. When I was finishing my PhD degree, my psychoanalysis, which began in my first year in graduate school, was still continuing, so I had an incentive to stay in New Haven for a while longer to finish the psychoanalysis. I wanted to apply for a post-doctoral research fellowship. I almost applied for a fellowship from the National Institute of Mental Health, NIMH, to be sponsored by Irvin L. Child, a developmental psychologist, to extend some of the research I had already been doing with him on child training practices in a world sample of societies. 

TB: Are we in the 1950s?

HB: Yes, it was in 1957. Neal Miller, who was the major advisor for my PhD dissertation, had started doing psychobiology research. He said that psychopharmacology was a new and rapidly developing field. In 1957, it certainly was. He suggested that I apply for a post-doctoral research fellowship from NIMH in psychopharmacology. He felt that there would be a better chance of it being awarded and funded in that area. And I was fascinated by the topic of drugs.

TB: You have been working with a conditioning paradigm so. Didn’t you?

HB: It was instrumental rather than classical conditioning, but it was a conditioned behavior. One of the hypotheses tested in my PhD. thesis was that a change in the rat’s motivation, from a longer to a shorter deprivation of food, or from a shorter to a longer deprivation of food, would affect its running speed because of the change from the previous experience of running to the food pellet under the other degree of food deprivation. In my post-doctoral research fellowship with Neal Miller, I did a behavioral analysis of drug effects. We constructed an alley in which the rats had an approach-avoidance conflict and then we tested the effects of drugs on the rats’ performance. We found that alcohol and amobarbital would decrease the avoidance more than it decreased the approach component of the conflict. The rat was intimidated by shock when it approached the food cup and got a painful electric shock at the cup. The rat therefore avoided the cup. Under the influence of the drug it became bolder or less deterred by the shock. That was the beginning of my psychopharmacology research.

TB: So, you found that alcohol and barbiturates decreased the avoidance component more than the approach component? 

HB: Yes, and we also tested several other drugs. . Chlorpromazine was one. We did a little bit of work with morphine.

TB: And, all these drugs decreased the avoidance component with little effect on the approach component? 

HB: Yes. I was a post-doctoral research fellow for two years. During that time Neal Miller applied for a research grant in psychopharmacology with me as his co-investigator, not co-principal investigator. I became an instructor and soon afterward an assistant professor at Yale during the two more years I stayed with him on that project. It was quite successful. We published articles in Psychopharmacologia and in the Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology.

TB: What was your first publication?

HB: It was Neal E. Miller and Herbert Barry III, Motivational Effects of Drugs: Methods Which Illustrate Some General Problems in Psychopharmacology. It was published in Volume 1 of Psychopharmacologia. Its citations included a couple of articles from 1935 and 1936 by Neal E. Miller and Walter R. Miles, which reported psychopharmacology experiments on rats.

TB: In what year was your paper published?

HB: In 1960. The manuscript was received by the Journal in October 1959. We subsequently published several other studies together. In 1961, I accepted a job as assistant professor of psychology at the University of Connecticut, where I continued research in psychopharmacology. In fact, I was principal investigator of a research grant that I applied for at the University of Connecticut.

TB: What was that grant for?

HB: It was on stress. The title was "Situation-Drug Interaction in Emotional Responses." 

TB: How did you induce stress?

HB: One of the ways was by exposing the animals to severe painful shock prior to injecting the drug. Also, I was continuing some studies on approach-avoidance conflict.

TB: You were probably among the first to do this kind of research in North America. 

HB: Yes, Hannah Steinberg did some similar studies in England.  Neal Miller had been the major advisor of John J. Conger, who did a PhD thesis on alcohol. I was one of the early Americans to do laboratory animal research in psychopharmacology. I was offered a job at the University of Pittsburgh in 1962, during my second year at the University of Connecticut. The research project there was well funded by NIMH. The principal investigators, William J. Kinnard and Joseph P. Buckley, were professors in the Department of Pharmacology, University of Pittsburgh School of Pharmacy. They had been awarded a grant and Oakley S. Ray was expected to do the behavioral research on it. The title of the project was "Analysis of Psychopharmacologic Methodology." Since the emphasis was on behavior, a psychologist was needed for the project. Kinnard and Buckley were both pharmacologists. Oakley Ray was listed as the principal investigator when the grant was awarded. After a dispute with Joe Buckley, the Chairman of the pharmacology department, Oakley Ray decided to withdraw from this project. He had a job at a Veterans Administration Hospital in Pittsburgh. After the five-year grant had begun, Buckley and Kinnard were looking for a psychologist to run the experiments and direct a large part of the research. They recruited me. Neal Miller had been a member of the committee that established and approved this project. I met Buckley and Kinnard, and the project seemed like a very good opportunity to focus on my research; I had considerable teaching duties and rather meager laboratory facilities at the University of Connecticut in Storrs. That university now has a medical school in Farmington with great facilities. 

Although Neal Miller advised me against accepting the job, I accepted it and started in February 1963, at the University of Pittsburgh as a research associate professor of pharmacology. I was well aware it was funded by a research grant that might expire in four years. I expected it would be a temporary job, but I’m still there. It is ironic that when I accepted the job at the University of Connecticut, I expected it would be my long-term future career. 

TB: So, you have been for many years in Pittsburgh by now.

HB: Yes.

TB: What was you role in the project?

HB: Bill Kinnard was the principal investigator and Joe Buckley, the Chairman of the department, was the person who really directed the project. I conducted the portion of the project that involved operant conditioning. We focused on trying to establish the optimal techniques for testing effects of chlorpromazine. My part of the research was on conditioned avoidance response. Chlorpromazine, as you well know, suppresses avoidance response. It does not interfere much, if at all, with the animal's ability to escape the shock. The animal waits until the shock begins before it presses the lever or makes whatever other response to terminate the shock. Avoidance performance is very much impaired.

TB: Weren’t some other people also doing somewhat similar research at that time? 

HB: Leonard Cook was doing research on conditioned avoidance in squirrel monkeys. I also know of an article by Geller and Seifter, published in Volume 1 of Psychopharmacologia.

TB: Did you do your experiments in rats?

HB: I did rats, yes, as did Geller and Seifter. George A. Heise also was doing research on conditioned avoidance in rats. I don’t think he used chlorpromazine. He was one of the original investigators of the benzodiazepines. 

TB: Were you the first to establish in rats that chlorpromazine suppresses the avoidance response without having an effect on the escape response?

HB: Oh, no. My research on the conditioned avoidance response used two levers. The animal pressed one lever to avoid the shock and a different lever to escape the shock. That technique was described by Heise and Boff in 1962 in an article entitled, Continuous Avoidance as a Base-line for Measuring Behavioral Effects of Drugs, published in Volume 3 of Psychopharmacologia.  Prior to the publication of that article, Murray Sidman had developed the technique for conditioned avoidance.  For two or three years at the University of Pittsburgh, I concentrated on that technique and also cooperated with colleagues on the project. One of these colleagues, Nathan Watzman, was assigned to do research on the effects of drugs on motor activity in mice. For a couple of years I worked closely with him, particularly on writing and publishing the findings of those studies.

TB: Did you study the effect of drugs on spontaneous motor activity?

HB: Yes, on spontaneous motor activity in a circular arena. We published several articles on it together in the Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences. In 1966, the sponsors of the research project on which I was employed expressed dissatisfaction with the research. Their criticisms applied less to my part of the research than to other parts. We were advised not to apply for continuation of the prior program project. We were told that if we wanted to continue doing the same research, we ought to apply for it in a grant with a new name. The members of the review committee for that program project had changed, and the new members did not like the kind of research we were doing. That project therefore was terminated. 

TB: What did you do after the project was terminated?

HB: I then applied for a research grant. And Joe Buckley also encouraged me to apply for a research scientist development award from NIMH at the same time. Both of them were approved and funded shortly before termination of the research grant on which I was employed.  A few years later, in 1970, I was promoted from research associate professor, outside the tenure stream, to tenured professor in the department. In 1970, the same year, the Elsevier Company published a book on Actions of Alcohol that I co-authored with Henrik Wallgren.  Our purpose was to summarize scientific knowledge about ethyl alcohol. I believe that book contributed to my promotion.  Henrik Wallgren is a very distinguished physiologist in Finland. The Elsevier Publishing Company invited him to write a book summarizing scientific knowledge about alcohol. He was asked to do it with a psychologist, preferably an American. Neal Miller recommended me to him. Wallgren wrote the invitation to me in 1963. I visited him in Helsinki in 1964, and we worked well together. It took us six years to finish this book, which consisted of two volumes. The original tentative title of our book was Actions of Ethanol. My father, Herbert Barry, Jr., asked me sarcastically if we used the word "ethanol" instead of "alcohol" for the purpose of minimizing the number of readers of our book. He was trained as a psychologist and then he became a psychiatrist. He and I published several articles together in the 1960s, on psychiatric implications of season of birth and on birth order in the family. 

TB: You published articles on the effects of alcohol with Neal Miller. Didn’t you publish also some other papers on the effects of alcohol on your own?  

HB: My articles with Neal Miller were on effects of alcohol on approach-avoidance conflict in rats. My earlier publications included a paper in 1968 on socio-cultural aspects of alcohol addiction, and another paper in 1969 with my father and Howard T. Blane on birth order of delinquent boys with alcohol involvement. All these papers were cited in my book with Wallgren. Our book included findings on the physiological, neurological, and behavioral effects of different types of alcoholic beverages. We divided the work on the book so that Henrik Wallgren wrote the initial draft of half of the chapters and I wrote the initial draft of the other half. He wrote the chapters on the physiological and neurological effects of alcohol, on alcohol metabolism, and on interactions of alcohol with other drugs. I wrote the chapters on voluntary consumption of alcohol and on behavioral studies on laboratory animals. I also wrote a chapter on alcoholism, which was the first of my series of papers on alcoholism. It dealt with personality characteristics that make a person either vulnerable or resistant to develop alcoholism.

TB: So, you were involved in studying the effects of alcohol quite intensively?

HB: Yes, I had done some initial studies on alcohol with Neal Miller at Yale and then I did some more at the University of Pittsburgh. I worked on the book from 1964 until 1970. I published articles on birth order of alcoholics in the 1970's, because as a psychologist I was very interested in social and developmental factors. This interest was concurrent with my research on laboratory animals in behavioral psychopharmacology. 

TB: Could you tell us something about your findings in your birth order study?

HB: Alcoholics are more often last-born from large families of four or more children. That was our principal finding. Howard T. Blane and I summarized results from many studies on alcoholic men in an article on Birth Order and Alcoholism; a Review, published in 1973 in the Quarterly Journal of Studies on Alcohol. Our interpretation of the finding was that the last-born child in a large family is customarily treated as the baby of the family. The mother does not desire to have the youngest child become assertive and independent. This induces a conflict that is especially severe if the youngest child is a boy. A general psychoanalytic theory suggests that many alcoholics are conflicted between being dependent and becoming independent. The children are unwilling to acknowledge their very strong desire to be dependent and taken care of and are also unwilling to act out their dependence. Intoxication is a way to be dependent on alcohol or another drug and, at the same time, to deny one’s pharmacological dependence. For example, the person who is drunk will have fantasies that he is very powerful. He may get very pugnacious, saying, “I can beat up anybody else in this bar”. This is our explanation of the finding that alcoholics are most often the last-born child in a large family. An alternative possible explanation is that the last-born child is more likely than earlier born children to be hospitalized for alcoholism, not necessarily because of having a more severe drinking problem. 

TB: So while you did behavioral research you maintained your interest in psychodynamics.  Did you finish your training in psychoanalysis?

HB: My psychoanalyst suggested that we finish the analysis soon after the beginning of my post-doctoral research fellowship. He and I agreed that it was the appropriate time. I believe it was a good experience. I am skeptical about some of the Freudian psychoanalytic doctrines, but I have maintained an interest in the topic. I contributed a chapter on Psychoanalytic Theory of Alcoholism to a book on Theories on Alcoholism, published in 1988 by the Addiction Research Foundation in Toronto, Canada. The Editors of the book were C. Douglas Chaudron and D. Adrian Wilkinson. I enjoyed preparing the chapter. An unusual feature of my chapter was that I summarized Sigmund Freud’s published writings about alcohol effects and alcoholism. 
Ever since I was an undergraduate at college, majoring in Social Relations, I have been very interested in personality dynamics and developmental factors. My first rat experiment, in my first year in graduate school, compared the memory of very young rats with mature rats for previously escaping from an electric shock in a runway. My psychoanalyst pointed out that I was fascinated by the question of how well a very young individual would remember an experience compared to a mature individual. That initial experiment was unsuccessful but fortunately my subsequent experiments in graduate school were successful. That is a digression from psychopharmacology. 

TB: So let’s get back on the track, what you were doing in Pittsburgh.
HB: Several years before Henrik Wallgren and I finished the book on alcohol, I started doing research on the discriminative stimulus attributes of drug effects in laboratory rats. It is sometimes called drug discrimination. The human experimenter trains the laboratory rat to inform the experimenter whether it feels drugged or normal. A hungry rat is trained to press either of two levers to obtain a food pellet in a chamber that contains a food cup. After this preliminary training, one lever delivers food only if the rat has been injected with placebo and the other lever delivers food only if the rat has been injected with a drug. An equal number of sessions are preceded by placebo and by the drug. The interval between successive sessions is two or more days to permit complete recovery from the effect of the drug or placebo. 
The rat gradually learns to press preferentially the lever that delivers food, depending on whether the session was preceded by the drug or placebo. In a training session of ten or fifteen minutes, no food is delivered in the first one or two minutes. We count the number of times the rat presses the two levers during this initial part of the session. After more than twenty but less than forty sessions, divided between the drug and placebo conditions, the rat in the initial interval without food usually presses more often the lever that will deliver food in its current condition. The rat therefore responds to the internal differential drugged or normal condition. 

It is a technique that was initiated by Donald A. Overton. His first article on this technique, State Dependent or 'Dissociated' Learning Produced with Pentobarbital was published in 1962 in the Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology. A more extensive report, State-Dependent Learning Produced by Depressant and Atropine-Like Drugs, was published in 1964 in Psychopharamcologia. Overton trained and tested rats in a T-shaped maze. Food was at the end of one arm under the drug condition and at the end of the opposite arm under the non-drug condition. My first publication on drug discrimination research also used a T-shaped maze. Alcohol was the drug discriminated from placebo. It was a one-page article I wrote with coauthors Eileen Koepfer and Joyce Lutch, with the title An Operant Procedure for Training Discrimination between Drug and Nondrug State, in 1965 in Psychological Reports.  Koepfer and Lutch were high school students who did the research project under my direction. 

Since primacy is an important factor in science, I can claim to have originated drug discrimination research in an operant conditioning box containing two levers. This apparatus has been used frequently in a great variety of studies. A novel technique was to establish drug discrimination in rats that had been trained to alternate the condition of the light in the chamber, on and off, by successive lever presses. Illumination was associated with food after alcohol injection for half the rats and after placebo injection for the other rats. Successful training was reported in my article Prolonged Measurements of Discrimination between Alcohol and Non-drug States, in 1968, in the Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology. In the same area of research, Robert K. Kubena and I published in 1969 two subsequent articles. Two Procedures for Training Differential Responses in Alcohol and Non-drug Conditions appeared in the Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences; Generalization by Rats of Alcohol and Atropine Stimulus Characteristics to Other Druga appeared in Psychopharmacologia. Both articles are based on the Master's Thesis of Kubena. I was his principal advisor in this research and in his subsequent PhD. dissertation. I initially felt apprehensive about advising Bob Kubena to undertake a project that required maintenance and training of the animals for several months before obtaining useful data. There was meager prior information on this research technique. Fortunately, he conducted the initial experiment and subsequent ones very proficiently and successfully.

I continued the research on drug discrimination for many years, from 1967 to 1983 with the support of a research grant for   "Behavior and Drug Effects during Chronic Stress" from NIMH. The principal use of the drug discrimination technique has been to test other drugs to find out if another drug is more similar to the training drug or to the placebo. Also, tests with different doses of the drugs can determine the minimum effective dose. In the early studies, Don Overton and I both showed that alcohol and a barbiturate could substitute for each other. Rats trained to discriminate either drug from the placebo make the drug response when tested with a sufficiently high dose of the other drug. A drug discrimination technique that I subsequently used was to train animals to discriminate between two different drugs, such as between alcohol and pentobarbital, instead of between either of the drugs and placebo. Although the discriminative effects of these two drugs are similar, they are not exactly the same. Differential discriminative effects are found in rats trained to discriminate between several doses of alcohol and several doses of pentobarbital. 
I relinquished my animal laboratory in 1995. I am now writing some historical reviews of psychopharmacology.

TB: What are you writing about on the history of psychopharmacology?

HB: My most substantial work in this area was A History of Division 28.  Division 28 is the division of psychopharmacology and substance abuse of the American Psychological Association. My historical account was published in 1998 by the American Psychological Association, in volume 2 of a book on Unification Through Division: Histories of the Divisions of the American Psychological Association. The book was edited by Donald A. Dewsbury.  The very large American Psychological Association is organized into more than fifty divisions. Division 28 was founded in 1966. I was one of the founding members of that division and its president in 1981. The membership of the division is approximately 1000 people, a small percentage of the total membership of the American Psychological Association but a sufficiently large number of people to sponsor the division’s programs at the annual meetings and to make substantial contributions to psychopharmacology.

TB: How many members are in the American Psychological Association?

HB: More than a hundred thousand, I believe. The American Psychological Association decided to publish several volumes containing histories of its different divisions. The Division of Psychopharmacology recently changed its name to "Division of Psychopharmacology and Substance Abuse". By the name change it tries to broaden its scope.  More recently I co-authored an article with Donald A. Overton and John A. Rosekrans on the Creation and First 20 Years ofthe Society for the Stimulus Properties of Drugs (SSPD) that was published in 1999 in Pharmacology, Biochemistry and Behavior. I presided over the first meeting of the SSPD, in 1978, and I was in 1980 the third president of the organization. . Several international meetings of that society were held in Beerse, Belgium, and sponsored by the Janssen Pharmaceutical Laboratories. Francis C. Colpaert did excellent research in those laboratories. The SSPD is a small society, with fewer than two hundred members, but I believe it is an integrative force for its specialty topic. 

TB: So, you were one of the founders of that society, and one of its early presidents.

HB: Yes. I was one of the early contributors to that specialty topic.

TB: Could you explain to us what it means when you say, “stimulus properties of drugs.”

HB: A drug effect functions as an unconditional stimulus. I remember having been told that Pavlov’s term in Russian was mistranslated as "unconditioned stimulus" but should be translated as "unconditional stimulus". The drug effect is an unconditional stimulus in the central nervous system. A stronger and therefore more effective unconditional stimulus is the rat's hunger. Food pellets constitute an unconditional stimulus.The unconditional response is eating food to alleviate the unconditional stimulus of hunger. The differential drug and non-drug conditions during the training sessions become distinctive conditional stimuli, associated with the differential conditional responses of pressing the different levers to obtain the unconditional stimulus of a food pellet. If a conditional response is learned under the influence of a drug effect, that conditional response is specific to the drug effect and to the function of the nervous system under the influence of the drug.

TB: So the unconditional drug effect becomes a conditional stimulus?  

HB: Yes. Therefore, an individual animal or human can be trained to make differential responses and acquire different habits. One habit is acquired under the influence of the drug conditional stimulus. A different habit is acquired under the influence of the normal or non-drug conditional stimulus. It is like training the rat to distinguish whether it is drugged or normal. Pharmaceutical companies used this technique a great deal in recent years. Animals are trained to discriminate a prototype drug, such as an antipsychotic or an opioid. When a new drug of the same type might be superior, because it is effective at a lower dose, or has less, side effects, the new drug can be tested in animals that were trained to discriminate the prototype drug from the non-drug condition. The experiment determines what dose of the new drug is sufficient to cause the animal to make the same choice as the prototype drug.

TB: Which are the drugs you tested with the employment of this technique?

HB: Over the years at the University of Pittsburgh, I tested a great variety of drugs. I began with barbiturates and alcohol. Two graduate students who earned the PhD degree under my direction, Robert K. Kubena and R. Duane Sofia, were interested in research on marijuana. They did several studies on effects of Δ-9-tetrahydrocannabinol. Initially, in accordance with Dr. Raphael Mechoulem, who had originally synthesized the compound, we used the name Δ-1 tetrahydrocannabinol. An official consensus uses the name Δ-9 tetrahydrocannabinol. Our articles included a statement that Δ -1 is a different designation for Δ-9.

TB: So, you tested alcohol, barbiturates, THC with the employment of this technique. 

HB: Also morphine. One of my graduate students, Edward C. Krimmer, earned the PhD degree under my direction and became my principal colleague for many years. Our research included morphine as the discriminative stimulus. 

TB: Now, you worked mainly in animals. Did you do any research in humans? 

HB: Not in psychopharmacology. I have given questionnaires to humans, but not related to drug effects.

TB: What did you study with the questionnaires?

HB: The questionnaires are designed to measure empathic choices in hypothetical situations. This research was done with Helene Borke, PhD, who is accompanying me at this meeting. She has a PhD degree in psychology from the University of Chicago. The alternatives to empathic choices are emotional or rational choices. For example, if your five-year-old child has drawn with crayons on your wallpaper, how do you react? The empathic choice is "I realize you wanted to experiment with something new". The emotional choice is “I wish you had not messed up my wallpaper”. The rational choice is "I will let you use the crayons only on blank sheets of paper". 

TB: What did you find?

HB: We found nothing clear-cut or definitive as yet. The choices are highly specific to the situation. The questionnaires thus far have been given to students at Community College of Allegheny County, near Pittsburgh. Older students choose the empathic response more often and younger students choose the emotional response more often. We expected that females would choose the empathic response more often but there is very little difference from male students. We did find more empathic choices by females in the initial version of the questionnaire. Choices in that version were general traits not associated with a specific situation, such as "I am usually sympathetic" or “I am usually enthusiastic" or "I am usually logical." I believe that the specific hypothetical situations are more valid measures of empathy.

TB: Are you still involved in this kind of research? 

HB: Yes, I have constructed many successive versions of the questionnaire.

TB: Are you still involved in research in psychopharmacology? 

HB: Not now. Several years ago, for a couple of years, I participated in a project on alcohol effects with Seymour M. Antelman, Anthony R. Caggiula, and David J. Edwards. In  1991 I was co-author of S.M.Antelman, A.R.Caggiula, D. Kocan, S. Knopf, D. Meyer, and D.J. Edwards, in an article on  One Experience with 'Lower' or 'Higher' Intensity Stressors, Respectively Enhances or Diminishes Responsiveness to Haloperidol Weeks Later: Implications for Understanding Drug Variability, that was published in Brain Research. In addition, I suggested ideas for developing novel apparatus or techniques, but they were not used.

TB: You suggested developing novel apparatus or techniques to measure what?

HB: Spontaneous activity of laboratory rats, I proposed a dark, enclosed place to measure the amount of time the animals ventured into the larger, illuminated arena. That apparatus might be a useful measure of the degree to which spontaneous motor activity measures boldness instead of fear. Conventional tests of spontaneous activity measure stimulation instead of depression of motor behavior. 

TB: Why did you decide to close your laboratory?

HB: My relinquishment of my animal laboratory is partly due to other interests, including the research on empathy I have described, in addition to difficulty and expense of maintaining a laboratory animal facility. Another influence on me is the threat of animal rights activists, although I have never been personally attacked by these activists, and research on rodents is not a prime target. 

TB: Have you served on any of the committees of ACNP? 

HB: Several years ago I was a member of the ACNP committee on laboratory animal experimentation. My former dissertation advisor and colleague Neal Miller has been defending laboratory animal research very effectively and eloquently. As a laboratory animal researcher, I was obviously interested in that topic. 

TB: When was that?

HB: I became a member of ACNP in 1986. Therefore, it must have been within the last twelve years. It was probably six or eight years ago.

TB: Haven’t you been involved in some editorial work? 

HB: Emphatically yes. I believe one of my major credentials for ACNP membership and a major personal contribution to psychopharmacology was my function as field editor for laboratory animal behavioral research for Psychopharmacologia, beginning in 1974. My title was Managing Editor, and I became Coordinating Managing Editor for the other Managing Editors in the western hemisphere of the world. Subsequently the Journal's name was changed to Psychopharmacology. I served as Managing Editor until 1991, for 18 years. I received more than two thousand manuscripts. More than a thousand of them were published in the journal. My predecessor was Conan Kornensky and my successor is Klaus A. Miczek. They are both members of ACNP. I regard Klaus Miczek as an especially excellent and effective editor. I felt glad when I was relieved of that task, but I enjoyed doing it and I believe that it was an important contribution to the field. 

There is some equivalence between a journal editor, who helps to choose which manuscripts are published, and a member of a research review committee, who helps to choose which research-grant applications are funded. I have had experience with both roles, much more extensively as a journal editor than as a member of a research review committee. Some people probably place greater value on membership of a research review committee, because they participate in determining the expenditure of thousands of dollars and the careers of the investigators who apply for research grants. I preferred journal editing, partly because the decision was primarily mine. I sent the manuscripts to two reviewers. I was strongly influenced by their opinions but it was primarily my judgment and opinion that determined publication. I also had the opportunity to improve the paper because my usual procedure was to specify needed changes and send the paper back to the authors if I believed the research report could be accepted. I very seldom accepted a manuscript without requesting revisions and corrections. In contrast to the decisions by an editor, a member of a research review committee negotiates or debates with other members of the committee. Another difference is that a grant application usually contains grandiose statements about what wonderful research is going to be done, but the proposal is not a reliable prediction of the quality of the prospective research. A manuscript submitted to a journal is a product of the research. Its quality is usually much better. Therefore, I prefer to read a manuscript submitted for publication than to read a grant application. 

TB: You have been all through your professional life with universities. What proportion of your time did you spend teaching?

HB: The minority of my time was teaching. When I started at the University of Pittsburgh, in 1963, I was as a full time researcher. I continued to be obligated to do full time research as recipient of a research scientist development award for two five year terms from 1967 to 1977. Actually, I believe that I did more teaching during those ten years than before or after. I taught one third of a course for undergraduates, a general pharmacology course, and I gave lectures in other courses. I also taught two graduate courses. They were on biomedical statistics for many years and, for several years, on behavioral psychopharmacology. Subsequent to 1977, I have given less than ten hours of lectures per year. They were in team taught courses. Therefore, my teaching load has been negligible. I hope that I have contributed enough, by my research and journal editing, to make up for the fact that I did so little teaching. I have not been asked to do any more teaching. 

TB: You also had several graduate students, didn’t you?

HB: I was the principal advisor for five students who earned the Ph.D. degree. In1970, I was the principal advisor of Robert K. Kubena, in 1971 of James L. Perhach, and Duane R. Sofia, and in 1974 of Edward C. Krimmer, and Tsung-Ming Shih. I have also served as a member of the PhD dissertation committee for many additional students, including several in the Psychology Department in the University of Pittsburgh and in the Pharmacology Department in the Medical School of the University of Toronto in Ontario, Canada. 

TB: On this note we should conclude this interview with Dr Herbert Barry III. Thank you, Herb for sharing this information with us. 

( Herbert Barry III was born in New York, New York in 1930.





